GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 19 April 2017 at 7:00pm.

Present 

Mr I. Davison 

Mrs C. Moughtin 

Mr E. Convery

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath (From 7:25pm)

Mr D. Lace

Apologise

Mr A. Jones

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners)

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	17/107
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the April Commissioners’ meeting. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES


	17/108
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes. The Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 15 March 2018. Mr Lace proposed this item and it was seconded by Ms Hannan.

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING


	17/109
	Item 17/100 Ballakarran Mobile Butcher Street Licence

The Board noted the communication from Ballakarran Mobile Butcher’s dated 4 April 2018. The Town Clerk reported the decision to refuse this application for a street trading licence was made at the last Board meeting.

Item 17/101 Peel Hill and Patrick Coast ASSI 

The Town Clerk reported this matter was discussed at the meeting on 16 March 2018 arranged by the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee with Ms Hannan. The Town Clerk had subsequently written to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture in support of their proposal subject to the new designation not impacting on existing uses, established maintenance operations and a requirement to remove materials from the quarries and the removal of the new walling near Fenella Beach.

Item 17/101 Leachate Pollution

The Town Clerk advised his report had been amended by the Commissioners’ advocate and the report would be made available to the public in April 2018.

17/103 Isle of Man Easter Festival of Running 23 March to 1 April 2018 

The Board noted the Commissioners’ approval of this event was communicated to the organisers of this event.

17/103 Peel Bra Dash 29 April 2018

The Board noted the Commissioners’ approval of this event was communicated to the organisers of this event.

17/105 Public Rights of Way Policy and Strategy

The Board noted the Commissioners’ comments in relation to placing art, a suitable surface and the maintenance of the drainage including the river outfalls had been communicated to the Department of Infrastructure.

17/105 Headlands Wall

The Board noted the boundary treatment options and costs would be reported to a future meeting of the Board.

17/105 Regional Sewerage Treatment Strategy Phase 2 Peel Environment and Infrastructure Report

The Board noted the Town Clerk and Mr Alan Jones had met on 6 April 2018 to prepare a response to the Environment and Infrastructure Sub-Committee report. This communication would be sent to local members of the House of Keys, the Chief Minister and the Chairman of the Manx Utility Authority prior to this report being considered by Tynwald in May 2018.

Item 17/83 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported pigeons were not roosting in St Peter’s clock tower and the clock maintenance contractor was scheduled to visit the Island on 2 May 2018 to undertake the annual maintenance works and to provide a quotation for installing another three clock faces.

The Town Clerk reported vehicular egress was permitted into Michael Street to leave the car park behind Duncan’s Dinner when the Street was closed to through traffic. Ms Hannan requested this information should be provided to the owners of the car park by the Commissioners’ staff.

The Town Clerk reported the Department of Infrastructure’s recently completed works on the town beach had involved the widening of the groin by placing new sheet piling on the seaward side of the groin to protect this structure from erosion. In addition, larger openings were constructed at the end of the groin to reduce erosion of this structure and to allow the tidal water to pass through. 

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	17/110
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Committee Update

The Deputy Chairman reported the Lead Member for Property and Asset Management had met on 8 March 2018 and provided the following update:

The lead members agreed not opposed planning applications 18/00093/LAW Retrospective installation of replacement windows and front door at 8 Stanley Mount, Peel (Amended Drawings);  18/00093/B Retrospective installation of replacement windows at 8 Stanley Mount, Peel; 18/00095/B Installation of flue at 1 Raad Kirree Varree, Slieau Whallian View, Peel; 18/00123/B Installation of replacement windows at 24 Church Street, Peel; 18/00124/B Installation of new roof and internal changes at 24 Church Street, Peel; 18/00137/B Demolition of existing building and construct a new building at Former Peel Gasworks Office, Mill Road, Peel; 18/00139/B Retrospective widening of driveway at 10 Quarry Lane, Slieau Whallian View, Peel; 18/00140/B Construction of Lychgate at Cathedral Isle of Man, Derby Road, Peel; 18/00131/B extension to buildings at 6 Mountain View, Peel; 18/00188/B Erection of summerhouse at Murtagh, Battery Road, Peel; and 18/00187/B Extension at 1 Aspen Drive, Peel.

The lead members agreed no further action was required for planning decisions 17/01263/B Approval for conversion of a retail unit to a public house at 33 Michael Street, Peel; 17/000248/B Approval for replacement garage door, entrance door and first floor window at 17-18 Shore Road, Peel; 17/01183/B Approval for erection of first floor extension to provide additional sport and leisure facilities at the Club House, Peel Football Club, Douglas Road, Peel; 17/01282/B Approval for replacement pvc sliding sash widows at Apartment 2 Charles Street, Peel; 17/01300/B Approval for the erection of rear extension at first floor at 32 St Germans Place, Peel; 17/01297/B Approval for the installation of a flue at the rear of the house at 6 Clover Avenue, Reayrt Ny Keylley, Peel; and 17/01212/B Approval for the erection of fencing (retrospective) at 1 Creggans Avenue, Peel.
The lead members noted no further contact had been made with the owner of 12 Market Street following attempts to contact him via email and telephone. The lead members agreed to serve a further notice. The lead members referred to the dilapidated condition of a building in Derby Road.

The lead members noted the contents of Hospice Isle of Man’s application dated 23 February 2018 and approved the street collection on 13 October 2018.
The lead members noted the trial holes for the new industrial building foundation calculations and to identify the location of the underground services was going to take place no later 16 March 2018.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Peel and Western District Housing Committee representative dated 28 February 2018. The lead members agreed the drawing showed the removal of the minimum area of the central island as agreed by the Board.

The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 5 February 2018 concerning the replacement of the sandstone boundary wall on the Headland’s Field. The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the next Board meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Manx Ornithological Society dated 6 February 2018 requesting the erection of swift nesting boxes on St Peter’s Church Tower. The lead members agreed to erect nesting boxes in the Church Tower.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had received a request from the partner of a former Town Clerk to see if the Commissioners would waive the maintenance charges if a new commemorative bench was provided to the Commissioners for placement at a suitable location on the Headland’s Field path. The lead members agreed to waive the 10 year maintenance costs on the basis of the fifteen years’ service provided to the Town. 

Item 4 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted no planning applications were referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions were referred to the Board for consideration. The Deputy Chairman asked if a decision had been made on planning application PA 17/00992/B the Dandara Homes Limited development of 45 properties off Oak Road. The Town Clerk reported a decision was expected at the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture’s Planning Committee on 23 April 2018. The Deputy Chairman asked for an update on holding a requisition meeting for this development. The Town Clerk reported the Board had previously decided it would be premature to hold a requisition meeting prior to the planning authority making a decision on this application.

	
	
	

	RECREATION ITEMS 


	17/111
	Mr Heath arrived at the meeting at 7:25pm

Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported the Lead Member for Events and Commercial Innovation had met on 22 March 2018 and he provided the following update:

The lead members noted the Board had decided not to hold a Peel Achievers event for the 2017 year. The lead members agreed to meet with the Head Teacher at the Clothworkers School to discuss their young achievers nominations.

The lead members reported the Commissioners had received grant funding from Year of our Island for the Peel Fire Festival. Additional funding was being sought from Culture Vannin for this event. The lead members reported the cost of having a hog roast would be £800. The lead members agreed this expense could not be justified and would result in a high cost for the food it produced. They agreed not to provide a hog roast at this year’s event. The lead members noted a meeting to finalise the arrangements for this event was scheduled for 27 March 2018.

The lead members noted no further information had been provided for the minimoto event scheduled for 14 July 2018. The lead members agreed no further action was required on this matter at this time and a smaller event on Peel Promenade between Marine Parade and the Creg Malin Car Park should be considered.

The lead members noted the Curator of the Leece Museum had organised the Camp X commemoration event in accordance with the Boards resolution for 28 July 2018.

The lead members noted three playpark providers had visited the Swimming Pool and met representatives from the Commissioners and the Western Swimming Pool. Designs and quotations were expected from these suppliers by the end of April 2018.

The lead members noted the annual playpark independent inspection was scheduled to take place on 9 April 2018. The lead members requested the greasing of the bearings on the swings in the Headlands Field Playpark.

The lead members noted no Library or Leece Museum update was provided to the meeting. 

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 1 March 2018 concerning the installation of glamping pods and beach huts. The lead members agreed the officers should assess the implications of this proposal and arrange a meeting between the suppliers of the pods and the lead members.

The lead members noted the Town Clerk had met with Ms Hannan as scheduled on 16 March 2018. The Board member was supportive of the ASSI proposal subject to allowing the burning of bracken, allowing events, not preventing established uses and not requiring clearing works to be undertaken in the disused quarries.

The lead members noted the content of the petition to retain the hedge at Close Caaig behind the playground. The lead members agreed to retain the hedge subject to the removal of the overgrown vegetation and to permit the neighbouring residents to sponsor this hedge including arrangement for a suitable planting scheme with maintenance at this location.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had received a communication from a local business owner requesting the Commissioners support for the storage of kayaks in the Department of Infrastructure’s car park adjacent to West Quay. The lead members agreed to support this request.

The lead members noted a local resident had contacted the Commissioners to ask when part of the Peel Castle Hotel frontage would be repainted following the removal of the Christmas decorations. The Technical Officer agreed to get this work completed as soon as possible.

The lead members stated 2 for 1 offers were currently available for the purchase of additional Christmas lighting for next year.

Item 7 Peel Sunset Bowling Club Open Competition Sponsorship

Mr Convery declared an interest in this item 7:40pm. The Board noted the content of the communication dated 19 March 2018 from Peel Sunset Bowling Club Mr Heath proposed the Commissioners should buy better replica trophies for the club and not provide them with £100. Ms Hannan seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. The Deputy Chairman stated a request had been received from the Bowling Club to provide more benches for the shelters. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Commissioners should provide additional existing benches for use by the Club. This was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.

Mr Convery returned to the meeting at 7:46pm.

Item 8 Short Film based in Peel 

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 9 April 2018. The Town Clerk reported the filming was scheduled to take place on 1 May 2018 and the road would be closed to vehicular traffic from 30 April until 2 May to allow the construction of the set on Marine Parade. The Town Clerk confirmed during the closure pedestrian access including disabled ramps would maintained along the Marine Parade promenade walkway and the Commissioners would coordinate their Bowling Green flood lighting column replacement works with this filming. Mr Heath proposed this filming in Peel should be supported in principle by the Commissioners. The Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE AND GENERAL ITEMS 


	17/112
	Item 9 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update  

Ms Hannan reported the lead members had met on 6 March 2018 and the following matter were discussed:

The lead member noted the content of the Finance Officer’s January 2018 accounts report. The Finance Officer reported general revenue accounts for ten months into the current year reports a profit of £96,429.  The Finance Officer reported this surplus includes £30,000 for the playpark which will be carried forward into the 2018/19 financial year and the remainder is budgeted to fund a number of approved projects which are still to be undertaken or paid for. The Town Clerk reported the Board at their February meeting had approved bringing forward £4,000 for the Bowling Green shelter reroofing and £1,000 for the Leece Museum from the 2018/19 financial year to the current financial year to get this work done before these facilities opened to the public. He advised these additional costs and the additional depot costs would be funded from the Way Marking and Public Art budget. The Finance Officer reported spending and income profile when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. The report highlighted the largest areas of expenditure in January were Christmas lighting (£2,417), running cost for street lights (£6,361), software licences (£1,240), Philip Christian Centre repairs (£845),  amenity costs (£4,702), legal and professional fees (£1,138) and loans (£13,451). The Finance Officer reported the Campsite expenditure was £8,111 over budget and the boundary wall was £653 over budget. The Town Clerk reiterated the campsite income for 2017 was calculated at £111,798 which provided a surplus £11,798 to offset the additional campsite expenditure and the Board had previously agreed to fund works on the headlands from the £9,000 surplus in the shelter budget. He asked if this issue along with other Board decisions could be reported within the next Finance Officer’s report. 

The lead members noted the staff salary expenditure was on budget and rate income was in surplus. They noted the income for refuse and recharges were lower than expected. The Town Clerk reported amenity costs, public functions; vehicles; works costs and the Town Hall costs including audit fees were greater than expected for ten months through the year. He reported these items were still within overall budget but would require monitoring. The Town Clerk reported part of the unused £25,000 waymarking budget may be needed to balance these budgets and the event budget would not permit the funding of another event such as the Peel Achievers evening. He advised these finance headings had exhibited uneven spending profiles and with the measures described above the budget should not be exceeded by the end of the financial year.

The lead member noted the Finance Officer’s report showed the housing revenue budget with a profit of £114,896 and the maintenance budget was showing an overspend of £13,268. The Finance Officer report showed three new gas boilers had been installed. There had been 3 void properties during the month with £22,018 spent on these properties. In January no information was provided on the costs associated with interest repayment and capital repayments.

The lead members noted the new Christmas lighting approved by the Commissioners in September had been paid for from the Street lighting budget and was included within the Finance Officer’s report. In addition, the Manx Utility Authority had started replacing lighting columns and some of this expenditure was in the Finance Officer’s report and the Commissioners had received quotations for undertaking a lighting scheme on the Poortown Road. The lead members noted the promenade flags and bins would be ordered before the end of the financial year. The Town Clerk advised the Board had agreed at their December meeting to carry forward the £30,000 into the next financial year’s reserves for the new playpark. He stated the £25,000 for waymarking was being used to balance certain budgets as described earlier in the meeting and to fund the works approved by the Board to the Bowling Green shelters and at the Leece Museum.

The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 1 March 2018 concerning the rating appeal for The Haven, Tynwald Road, Peel. The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 15 February 2018 concerning the 1st 2018 Supplemental List for Peel.

The lead members noted the internal auditor meeting on 26 February 2018 had not taken place because the Technical Officer could not attend. This meeting had been rescheduled for 20 March 2018 to review the risk assessment for the Commissioners’ Works staff operations.

The Responsible Finance Officer reported the Department and other local authorities’ debt policies had been assessed. The outcome of this investigation and the draft policy would be reported to the next meeting.

The lead members noted the Treasury had reported the new Accounts and Audit Regulations had been approved by Treasury and were likely to receive Tynwald approval in March 2018. The Town Clerk expressed concern over the late approval of these regulations when the Commissioners are required to submit their accounts to the external auditor by the end of April 2018. The lead members agreed the Commissioners staff should discuss this matter with the external auditor to ascertain if the date of the external audit could be flexible this year to allow the preparation of the accounts in accordance with the new regulations.

The lead member noted the content of the Peel and Western District Housing Committee Recharge report dated 9 February 2018. The Town Clerk reported the lead member at the last meeting had asked the Responsible Finance Officer if there was any second check done on this recharge account. The Responsible Finance Officer had reported the Lead Member Committee had removed the secondary check and a copy of the resolution minute was requested. The Town Clerk circulated minute reference FSR 07/1116 from November 2016. He stated this minute had not removed the secondary check and it stated the lead members agreed internal checks should be undertaken by the Town Clerk or other staff as required and the ongoing need for accountancy advice was to be obtained from the Commissioners Accountant.

The lead members agreed the conclusions of this committee report and asked for this matter to be considered by the Commissioners’ internal auditor. 

The Finance Officer asked if the Commissioners would consider approving a budget for the replacement of the Boardroom coffee machine and the water cooler. The maintenance contractor for this equipment had reported they were unable to get cartridges for the coffee machine and an older model water cooler had recently malfunctioned causing a fire. The Finance Officer reported the cost of the replacing this equipment would be £1,500 for the coffee machine and £599 to £1,191 for the water cooler. The lead members agreed to replace the coffee machine once the cartridges were running low and not to replace the water cooler.

The lead members requested an update on the bowling green shelter reroofing and the Leece Museum. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had received three quotes for the reroofing works and the lowest priced contractor had confirmed he would complete this work by the end of March 2018. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners own workforce were scheduled to undertake the works in the Leece Museum.

The Town Clerk reported the initial assessment of the year end accounts for 2017/18 reported a loss of £8,000 in the Commissioners income excluding rate income. This loss was recorded against the commercial refuse, recharges and Town Hall fees. He reported a £28,000 saving against staff salaries. The Town Clerk reported an £18,600 overspend in services when the £30,000 playpark, £20,000 waymarking and £30,000 street lighting projects were removed from the budget. He advised the Board the £20,000 waymarking budget had been held back to cover this additional expenditure in leisure, refuse, vehicles and works costs. The Town Clerk reported overall with the additional rates income from the new houses constructed in Peel during the year the Commissioners rate accounts for 2017/18 shows an initial healthy surplus of £117,329. This figure will be subject to change but will remain in surplus and will permit the use of this funding during the forthcoming year on delayed projects and larger projects planned by the Commissioners. The Town Clerk agreed to place this report on the next Board meeting Agenda.
Item 10 Commissioners’ Insurance

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had approached six insurance brokers prior to the renewal of their general and vehicle insurance policies. This included the two insurance brokers based in Peel. The Commissioners had received four tender in response. Three of these tenders used the Commissioners’ existing Island based insurer and proposed reducing their brokerage fees. The other company proposed the use of a well know United Kingdom insurer and offered savings of greater than 10% on the existing premiums paid by the Commissioners for their general commercial insurance policy. Once confirmation was obtained from this Insurer the Commissioners’ proposed events would be covered based on the current event management plans including risk assessment, the Town Clerk appointed Platinum Insurance broker to provide the following Commissioners’ Insurance Policies costing a total of £28,179.36 for a twelve month period commencing on 1 April 2018:

· The Aviva Commercial Combined policy

· The Aviva Personal Accident, Sickness and Business Travel policy

· The Tower vehicle insurance policy costing 

Item 11 Works Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Lace reported the lead members met on 18 April 2018 and the minutes of the meeting would be reported to the May Board meeting.

Item 12 Consultation on Election Legislation

The Board noted the content of the consultation letter dated 5 April 2018 from the Cabinet Office concerning how elections should be run on the Isle of Man. The Chairman proposed Mr Jones and Ms Hannan should compile the Commissioners’ response to this consultation. The Deputy Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 13 Accounts and Audit Regulations 2018 Presentation

The Board noted the content of the presentation slides on the new Accounts and Audit Regulations 2018.

Item 14 Minute 20 December 2017

The Board noted the content of the letter dated 9 March 2018 from Cathedral Isle of Man concerning the minutes of the meeting held 20 December 2017. The Town Clerk stated the minutes on 20 December 2018 provided an update to the Lead Member Committee on the completion of works on the cenotaph which the Commissioners had paid for. Previous Commissioners’ minutes had reported the Commissioners had agreed to pay two thirds of the cost of these works and not the full amount. The Board agreed to note the content of the letter from Cathedral Isle of Man.  

	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	17/113
	Mr Lace reported some of the Commissioners communications to him were being posted to his old address at 5 Close Chairn.

The Town Clerk advised the next meeting of the Commissioners would be the Annual General Meeting which would be held at 7pm on 1 May 2018 at the Town Hall.

The Town Clerk requested the Events and Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committees should be merged from 1st May 2018.  Mr. Convery supported this proposal.  The Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Deputy Chairman asked if the new bridge over the River Neb would be constructed after 1 October 2018 to reduce the impact of these works on local business.

The Deputy Chairman asked when the works on the Promenade pedestrian crossings would be completed. These works had removed a significant number of car parking spaces during the Easter holidays.

The Deputy Chairman asked if the Town Clerk could provide an update on when weed killing treatment would commence and if the Commissioners’ received a response to their objection to the waste transfer station at Stoney Mountain.

Mr Heath reported he and Mr Jones had represented the Commissioners at Mrs Crowe’s funeral.

Mr Convery reported the wall around the tree at the Ballaquane roundabout was damaged.

Ms Hannan reported a number of gullies around Peel were blocked. The Deputy Chairman proposed all gullies should be emptied and cleaned as soon as possible. This proposal was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.

Ms Hannan asked for an update on the appointment of an apprentice. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners could only support apprentice schemes for three trades and these staff were employed throughout the summer on grounds maintenance work. He advised this work was not suitable for an apprentice trade scheme and the staff were assessing the possibility of employing young persons as seasonal workers to assist in the delivery of the Commissioners’ grounds maintenance works during the busy summer period. This matter was discussed with the Lead Member Committee for Works at their recent meeting and this approach was supported. Mr Heath proposed a summer office based internship should be offered and he recommended the Town Clerk should contact Mr Sloane to arrange the internship. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Commissioners should make arrangements for a trade apprentice and an office internship to assist the training of the Town’s youth. This was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.

Ms Hannan requested reports from the Ward Library and Leece Museum for future meeting of the Board. These reports should include number of Trustees, insurance of items and strategies for these facilities.

The Chairman stated he had been approached by a staff member to request replacement street cleaning equipment. The Town Clerk reported he had received this request on 13 April and this equipment and this matter had been resolved at the Lead Member Committee meeting for Works on 18 April 2018. The Chairman asked if the member of staff would get an input into the equipment selected. The Town Clerk confirmed this had already taken place.

The meeting ended at 8:41pm
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